RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
January Minutes 2021

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held remotely at 19.30 hours on Monday18th January 2021.
Expecting Maggie Miles and Denys Molodchenko from St Marys Drive to attend.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mr Himsworth (Vice Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet, Mrs Stewart, Mrs Hooper and Mr Smith
Also present: Cllr Chard, KCC, Cllr Brown, SDC,Mrs Penollar (Clerk) and two Riverhead residents
Apologies: Cllr Bayley, SDC

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
· Cllr Kennett declared an interest in items 6 a&b and will abstain voting.

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 21st December 2020 had previously been circulated and were approved and signed. 

	4. Reports from District/County Councillors
Cllr Nick Chard, KCC
· Will take forward with Kent Highways requests made about parking on Worships Hill
· Is still aware that he needs to progress issues on Chipstead Lane with Kent Highways
· Is aware that KCC needs to be involved with the Chevening Estate planning application and that it will have an impact on Riverhead, especially on air quality with so many lorry movements in a day. He was reminded that other work at the Westerham quarry and Fort Halstead will also happen in the same 5 year period.
· Cllr Himsworth reminded Cllr Chard that KCC had still not removed 6 rotten trees along the public footpath by the infant school.
Cllr Cameron Brown, SDC
· Reported that a local resident is going to Judicial Review in respect of planning permission granted by SDC for Montreal Cottage.
· He continues to work on the Scrutiny Committee and concern has been raised that central Government will raid funds that go to local government now that it has no money.
· Sencio and the Stag Theatre are both suffering in the pandemic and SDC has very little income from parking because of the lockdowns.
· 20% of staff are absent from the SDC Dunbrik site due to the pandemic and this has had an effect on waste collection.
· SDC remains busy and active despite the staff and finance pressures in the pandemic.

	5. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· Co-opt to fill two vacancies on the Council
· Fountain refurbishment
· Parkland bird boxes
· Clerk will resend details on testing accessibility for new website
· Discussion with Tesco re barrier baskets on Aisher Way 
· Tender for the street lighting contract
· Review of the Code of Conduct
b. Highways
Street lights
· Nothing to report
Footpaths and pavements
· Kent Highways plan to replace and extend the railings around The Square during the February half term. Cllr Stewart will meet with the engineer when work starts.
Street furniture 
· Cllr Kennett will investigate if bedding donated to the rough sleeper can be cleaned if it is not claimed in the hope it can be donated to a charity.
· Clerk will put a note on the dog bin at Hamlin Road to notify users why it will be removed shortly. SDC will be notified once it is removed.
· Cllr Kennett will meet with the contractor for hanging baskets to get a quote for wall mounted brackets now that one of the local businesses has got permission from all the landlords between Malabar and Sai’s newsagents to fit hanging basket brackets to their properties.
· Cllr Stewart has had one quote for a Parkland direction sign and was asked to get a 2nd quote from the Riverhead based signwriter. Clerk will have to seek permission from KCC to use its signpost.
Traffic and local parking
· Cllr Stewart confirmed Miller & Carter selected by ballot 10 local businesses that will receive free parking spaces in its car park to 31 December 2021.
· After a virtual meeting with the head teachers from Amherst & Riverhead Infants’ Schools, Cllr Chard KCC will investigate carrying out a traffic safety check and consider waiting time restrictions and yellow lines at the narrowest part of Worships Hill. Cllr Bayley SDC and Cllr Kennett will approach Miller & Carter & The Bullfinch about letting parents have free carparking just at school pick up and drop off times
· Speedwatch sessions are not permitted during the lockdown or tier 4.
Local business and services
· Several break ins and thefts have been reported around Riverhead
c. Village Hall
· The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting 
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· The shrub in the damaged planter will be replanted once it is safe for 2 people to work together and the Clerk will monitor the state of the planter.
· The Clerk will complete an application for compensation now someone has been charged for the break in at the Village Hall. It will go to court in March.
· Cllrs Colnet & Kennett were thanked for taking down the Christmas decorations and disposing of the tree.
· SDC Electoral Services will visit the Village Hall to assess it for use if the local elections go ahead this May. 
· Other than the Pre-school, all other hirers have had to stop using the hall again. 
d. Riverhead Parkland
· Parkland working parties have had to be cancelled during the lockdown.
· Mr Ohlson will complete the outstanding hedge laying work next week.
· Tree surgery will go ahead later this week, after a delay to get hold of a different woodchipper to prevent too much damage to the grass whilst the ground is so soft.
· Cllr Smith reported that the Christmas Quest trail was very popular, confirmed by other Councillors and a much needed whilst other activities were limited in the pandemic. Another event will be considered later in the year especially if pandemic restrictions are lifted. It is likely over £100.00 has been raised.
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· Tree surgery will be carried out at both allotment sites at the start of March.
· Cllr Collins will start telephoning about overdue allotment rents for those plot holders who are not responding to letters or email.
· Cllr Hooper summarised the main changes to the lease agreement drawn up by DMB Law, but is still waiting from a response from the Scout group. Cllrs Hooper and Collins will prepare a written summary about the lease changes and clarify what happens to the buildings if the Scout group folds. DMB Law will then be asked to liaise directly with the Scout Group. The Clerk will check if the new lease must be advertised before it is issued. 
f. Communications
· No breaches in GDPR were reported.
· Cllr Hooper reported that social media is being well received with one post from a local resident’s experience in attending the vaccine clinic reaching 3,000 people. Cllr Hooper requested some good news stories to post during lockdown.
· Cllr Hooper will attend a KALC course on using social media in March.

	6. MATTERS TO BE CONSIDERED BY THE COUNCIL
a. Notified item: Motion to amend the existing right of way for a St Mary’s Drive resident across the entrance driveway to Riverhead Parkland owned by Riverhead Parish Council. LGA 1972 s127
· Further to a local resident request to add to an existing right of way over a grass verge in front of his house so that he could move his drive to increase parking space on his driveway, all Councillors confirmed they had no further questions about the request. No concerns were raised about the Council granting a new right of way subject to proper procedures being followed.
· Proper procedures will involve the services of a solicitor, a surveyor to value the right of way/value of land and public advertising the intention to issue a new right of way. The resident was present in the meeting and confirmed that he would be willing to pay these costs.
· A decision cannot be made until a surveyor’s valuation can be reviewed.
It was moved to defer the motion.
b. Notified item: Motion to appoint Baker MacDonald Solicitors to formally document the amendment to the existing right of way. LGA 1972 s111
· Unfortunately Baker MacDonald did not have enough time to prepare a quote which will need reviewing before resident requesting the change can confirm to the solicitor that he will pay for the work.
· It was agreed that if expedience is an issue for the resident, then a meeting by the Standing Committee can be called to appoint a solicitor. 
It was moved to defer the motion.
· The Clerk will liaise with members of the Standing Committee to review quotes and reports.
c. Notified item:  Motion to approve the 2021/22 budget (available on noticeboards and website) and to set the precept at £54,275.00 and increase the Band D tax charge by 85 pence to £43.53 per annum. LGA 1972 (s.41)
· All Councillors had reviewed the detailed budget over the last month and there were no further questions. It was agreed that a 2% increase in Council tax was only a small value.
It was moved to approve the 2021/22 budget and to set the precept at £54,275.00 and increase the Band D tax charge by 85 pence to £43.53 per annum.

	7. FINANCE
a. Review and approve invoices for payment
· The list of payments distributed last week totalled £3,396.32 and there was a late arriving invoice from First4Solar for the 25% deposit for the installation of the solar panels for £1,190.72. Invoices already settled were noted and Cllrs Collins and Kennett confirmed they had seen all invoices and authorised them for payment.  The only other supplier paid over £500 is SDC for emptying the dog bins and Parkland bins. 
· It was agreed that the 5 local traders that supply the electricity for the Christmas lights beyond their own shops will be paid £30.00 as a contribution towards the electricity cost.
· Total payments £4,587.04 were approved.
· It was agreed that the balance of £3,442.14 invoiced for settlement on completion will be settled if needed before the next meeting. Cllrs Collins and Himsworth will review the invoice to authorise the payment.
· Kent Highways have asked for the £11,041.31 contribution for new railings at The Square to be transferred as soon as work commences. Clerk was asked to find out if Kent Highways withhold full payment to any external contractors until after the job is complete and checked. It was agreed that Cllrs Collins and Kennett will authorise any payment before it is made.
b. Finance report for the 9 months to 31 December 2021
· There were no queries in respect of the quarterly Finance report distributed last week. It was noted both hall receipts and grant receipts are much less than budgeted, but the £10,000 coronavirus grant has helped.
c. Suppliers paid more than £500.00 per quarter.
There were no queries in respect of this quarterly report and it will be published to the website in line with best practice.
d. Other matters to report
· Income received totals £580.50 and relates to just allotment rents and hall fees from the pre-school.
· It was agreed that the Chair and a Vice Chair should authorise the transfer of £10,000 from the savings account to the current account to meet payments falling due in February.

	8. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Cllr Colnet reported the Planning Committees concerns on the impact on Riverhead roads in respect of the Chevening Estate planning application which would involve 60+ more HGVs passing through per day.
· Cllr Brown confirmed he would keep the Parish Council up to date about a live enforcement case raised after Cranmer Road residents reported the setup of a pop-up restaurant in the cricket club grounds to SDC. Cllr Stewart highlighted concerns about access especially by delivery cyclists firms on this busy fast moving road at night.
· Planning applications discussed during the month:
20/03660/FUL - Chevening House Chevening Road Chevening KENT TN14 6HG
Chevening Estate Parkland enhancement, including construction of landscaped mounds, new planting, surface water drainage and public access.
20/03796/HOUSE - 4 Barnfield Road Riverhead KENT TN13 2AY
Single storey rear extension with flat roof, alterations to existing rear pitch roof, loft conversion with new rear dormer window.
20/03810/HOUSE - 47 Lyndhurst Drive Riverhead KENT TN13 2HG
New ground floor study and first floor bedroom and bathroom. Alteration to windows and doors.
20/03736/FUL - 112A Chipstead Lane Riverhead KENT TN13 2AQ
Demolition of existing single storey dwelling to provide 2 new semidetached residential units.
20/03745/FUL - 11 London Road Riverhead KENT TN13 2BH
Demolition of existing building and erection of No.4 studio flats.
· Planning permission was granted for 16 The Close, Riverhead Village Hall and 35 Chipstead Lane, 2 Uplands Close and 16 Scotts Way
· Tree surgery is being carried out on a tree with a TPO at 79 Marlborough Crescent.

	9. CORRESPONDENCE
· The weekly SDC Community newsletter on Covid-19 is being distributed on social media and to resident groups and is well received.

	10. CLERK’S OFFICE
· Cllr Smith will attend a virtual Dynamic councillor course during the week.
· Cllr Hooper will continue to use social media to seek nominations from the public for a Riverhead resident to receive a certificate as part of the KALC Community award scheme. All Councillors were asked to advise the clerk if they could think of a suitable volunteer.
· One resident has received help via the Care for our Community Scheme and existing volunteers used last year continue to help the same residents from the first lockdown when needed.
· Cllr Hooper will use social media to advertise a request for knitted or sewn hearts to be used in hospitals for Covid-19 patients. The phone box will also be used to support this campaign.



The meeting closed at 20.49 pm.
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